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DIAA Board of Directors’ Meeting Minutes
February 14, 2008 – 9:00 a.m.
Collette Building
I.
Opening


A.
Call to Order

The meeting was called to order at 9:10 a.m. by DIAA Chairperson Gerald Kobasa. 

B.
Roll Call

The following DIAA Board members were present:  Gerald Kobasa, Michael Wagner, Phyllis Kohel, Kathleen Wilbur, Debbie Corrado, Joan Samonisky, Sister Ann Michele, Robert Reed, Dr. Jeffrey Hawtof, Woody Long, Dr. George Stone and Dr. Michael Owens.  Kevin Charles; Executive Director, and Paula Fontello; Deputy Attorney General, were also in attendance. Dr. Garrett Lyons, Gerald Allen, John Oliver, Dr. Dianne Sole, Michael Modica and Catherine Marvel were unable to attend.

C.
Approval of Agenda

Ms. Samonisky made a motion to approve the agenda. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

D.  Approval of Minutes of the 63rd Annual Membership Meeting and the January 17, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting 
Ms. Wilbur made a motion to approve the minutes of the 63rd Annual Membership Meeting and the January 17, 2008 Board of Directors’ Meeting as submitted. The motion was seconded by Ms. Kohel and carried unanimously.  

E.
DIAA Financial Report

Mr. Charles reviewed the income and expenses for the last month. Mr. Charles commented that the majority of the expenses for last month came from salary and security costs at the fall tournaments. 

Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve the financial report. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. 

II.
Public Comment


None.
III.
Action Items

A.
Approval of Tournament Sanctions


Mr. Charles commented on the 12 requests for sanction  and  stated that they all have followed the normal process for approval. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

B.
Consideration of Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.6 by M.M.


Mike Schonewolf, athletic director at Caesar Rodney High School, Student’s mother, and Student were in attendance to present this request. The mother of the student requested a closed hearing. Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that there are 17 voting members of the Board of which 11 were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. The mother advised that she understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s mother confirmed their understanding and wished to proceed. 


While in executive session the mother and student presented their request. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously.



Ms. Kohel made a motion to grant the waiver based on the testimony provided student established a hardship. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. 


F.
Consideration of Self-Report by Hodgson


Mr. Charles explained that this brought to his attention by Hodgson’s athletic director Laura Leone. As reported an approved volunteer softball coach for Hodgson Vo-Tech was coaching a non-school team out-of-season. Mr. Charles commented that his daughter participated on the team as well as other players from the school team. Mr. Charles stated that Ms. Leone interviewed the coach and the coach agreed to only coach the high school team. Mr. Charles further stated that the school decided to suspend the coach for three games which is equivalent to the number of practices that the coach participated in with the Hodgson players out-of-season. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to approve the disciplinary action taken by the high school. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously. 

G.
Consideration of DBCA Baseball All-Star Game


Mr. Charles explained that this was the annual request for the baseball all-star game to be held on June 8, 2008 at Frawley Stadium. Mr. Charles stated that all of our tournaments will be over and does not interfere with any graduations, proms, or baccalaureates. Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve this request. The motion was seconded by Ms. Samonisky and carried unanimously.

I.
Approval of 2008-09 Meeting Dates


Mr. Charles presented meeting dates for the 2008-09 school year. Dr. Hawtof explained that the October 9, 2008 meeting conflicted with the Jewish Holiday of Yom Kippur and asked if that date could be changed. The October meeting date was changed to October 16, 2008. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to change the October date to October 16, 2008. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. 
IV.
Executive Director Report


A.
Annual Report to the General Assembly



Mr. Charles explained that this report is due to the General Assembly by the end of January. It was on the January agenda for approval but due to a large agenda this was not discussed. Mr. Charles commented that since the report was due to the General Assembly by January 31 Dr. Owens, Mr. Wagner and Mr. Kobasa reviewed and approved the report. It has been delivered to the General Assembly. 
C. 144th G.A. JSC Hearing on DIAA
Mr. Charles explained that on February 21, 2008 DIAA is scheduled to appear before the Joint Sunset Committee. Mr. Charles further explained that when an agency is sunsetted by the Joint Sunset Committee the law requires the agency to be reviewed again within four years. Mr. Charles commented that this is a routine review of this organization. Mr. Charles stated that he plans to provide comment on the status of the Boards progress with respect to the Joint Sunset Committee recommendations as well as any specific issues that DIAA is facing. Mr. Charles stated that he is going to report on how helpful it is to have a doctor on our board because of all the medical issues that come before this Board.  
III.
Action Items
C. Consideration of Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.6 by P.C.
Jim Simmons, assistant principal at Mt. Pleasant High School, mother of the student, and student were in attendance to present this request. The mother requested a closed hearing. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Ms. Wilbur and carried unanimously. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that there are 17 voting members of the Board of which 11 were present at this meeting but that one member recused herself and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. The mother advised that she understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s mother confirmed their understanding and that they wished to proceed. 
While in executive session the mother and student presented their request. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Ms. Kohel and carried unanimously. 

Mr. Wagner made a motion to deny the request based on the fact that the student failed to establish a hardship and that the student needs to work on English for graduation. The motion was seconded by Ms. Wilbur and carried by a vote of 10 – yes ( Kobasa, Wagner, Kohel, Wilbur, Samonisky, Sister Ann Michelle, Reed, Hawtof, Long, and Stone) and 1 – abstention – Corrado.

D. Consideration of Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.4 by A.T.
Paul Rabinovitch, assistant principal at Hodgson Vo-Tech High School, student’s parents, and student were in attendance to present this request. The parents requested a closed hearing. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.  Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that there are 17 voting members of the Board of which 11 were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. The parents advised that they understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the School and Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The School, Student, and Student’s parents confirmed their understanding and that they wished to proceed. 
While in executive session the parents and student presented their request. Mr. Wagner made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

Dr. Stone made a motion to grant the waiver request based on evidence presented that supports the financial difficulty. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and failed by a vote of 9-yes (Kobasa,, Wagner, Kohel, Corrado, Samonisky, Sister Ann Michelle, Reed, Long, Stone) and 2 – no (Wilbur and Hawtof).
E. Consideration of Request for Waiver of DIAA Regulation 1009.2.6 by J.O.
Parents of the student and student were in attendance to present this request. A representative of the school was not present. The parents requested a closed hearing. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to go into executive session in order to protect the privacy of the student and the information in the student’s pupil file as an exception of the Freedom of Information Act. . The motion was seconded by Mr. Wagner and carried unanimously. Ms. Fontello, the Deputy Attorney General, explained that there are 17 voting members of the Board of which 11 were present at this meeting and that the law requires 10 affirmative votes to grant the waiver request. The parents advised that they understood and wished to proceed. Ms. Fontello also explained that the waiver hearing is the opportunity for the Student to prove the basis for their waiver request and all information and documents must be presented during the hearing. The Student, and Student’s parents confirmed their understanding and they wished to proceed. 
While in executive session the parents and student presented their request. Ms. Wilbur made a motion to go into deliberation. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously. Mr. Reed made a motion to come out of deliberation. The motion was seconded by Dr. Hawtof and carried unanimously. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to come out of executive session. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.

Ms. Kohel made a motion to deny the waiver request because the student failed to establish a hardship this was a local school matter and she felt this Board was being asked to over rule a decision already made by the school. The motion was seconded by Ms. Corrado and carried unanimously.
H. Consideration of Final Draft of Proposed DIAA Handbook
Mr. Charles commented on 1008 2.9.2.2 and 1009.2.9.2.2 which is the penalty for use of an ineligible athlete and stated that the Board amended the proposal at the January meeting to state the penalty was limited to $1,000.00. No minimum was included in the motion although it appeared the Board also wanted a minimum fine. Mr. Charles asked the Board to establish a minimum if that was their intent. Dr. Hawtof made a motion to establish a minimum of $200. The motion was seconded by Dr. Stone and carried unanimously. 

Mr. Charles commented on 1008.2.3 and 1009.2.3 Eligibility Enrollment and Attendance. Mr. Charles stated that this is an editorial change and that the reference to the Delaware Code has changed.  Mr. Charles commented that other editorial changes included removing the language refer to court appointed guardian. Mr. Charles explained that court appointed was removed and replaced with a definition of legal guardian in the beginning of each section. Mr. Charles then stated that there were several places where “Senior High School” was removed and replaced with “High School” in order to be consistent. 
Mr. Charles requested approval on language which clarified that the change approved to 1009.4.3.2.1 was intended to state that when teams split to compete in two events on the same day it would count as two contests or competition dates.

Mr. Charles then commented on 1009.3.2 Weight Control. This is a new revision since January because they have just learned that our weight control rule was inconsistent with National Federation rules. Mr. Charles commented that he has alerted the state wrestling committee and that they will be addressing a policy as soon as the season is over. Mr. Charles stated that in the mean time they thought it was necessary to put language in the regulations which would allow us to implement a policy consistent with the NFHS weight control program. 
Ms. Fontello explained the definition sections that she inserted in the regulations. Ms. Fontello stated that adding the definition sections will make the wording consistent throughout the regulations. Ms. Fontello asked that the Board members review the definitions and make sure the definitions are consistent with their intent. 

Ms. Fontello commented that there were some changes to the regulation regarding officials associations. She explained that the revisions will clarify the process the officials associations must follow in the application, review, approval process, and appeal process.  

Ms. Fontello reviewed the changes to the proposed transfer rule.  Mr. Charles commented that an effective date was also added to the proposed transfer rule to reflect the Boards decision at the January meeting.  

Transfer Rule – Mr. Charles reviewed with the Board the comments he has received regarding the transfer rule. Mr. Charles commented that we are just beginning to go into the comment period and expects to receive more comments. 
Ms. Kohel made a motion to approve all the changes made to the rules and regulations and forward for publication. The motion was seconded by Mr. Long and carried unanimously.

IV.
Executive Director Report

B. Update on CHHS Appeal

Ms. Fontello reported to the Board that this appeal was upheld by the State Board in December. An appeal has now been filed in the Superior Court. Ms. Fontello explained that DIAA’s enabling statue states that the SBE decision on the appeal shall be final and not subject to further appeal. Therefore, Ms. Fontello explained that there is a question on whether or not there is an appeal right in the Superior Court and she is currently working on a motion to dismiss the appeal. 
V.
Other
VI.
Public Comment



None.
VII.
Adjournment

Mr. Wagner made a motion to adjourn at 1:40 p.m. The motion was seconded by Mr. Reed and carried unanimously.








Tina Hurley  
